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be found on Website: www.Rotary3450.org.  This Governor�s Monthly Bulletin is for internal circulation to members only and is not for sale.
It is published by the Information Coordination Group.  Any enquiry, comment, proposal, suggestion, contribution, or contrast to the contents
are welcome by the Managing Editor, WONG Chi Foon ��  (Tolo Harbour), Tel: (852) 9866 1696 / Email: cfwong@chinatone.net.

1

Governor’s Message
H i !  e v e r y b o d y,  H a p p y  N e w  Ye a r  t o  y o u .
As we are almost half way through this Rotary Year, it
is now a good time to review what we have achieved
and what is yet to be done. It is obvious to me that you
have all worked very hard to achieve the goals each of
us set the year.

Training and major Rotary business - we had very
busy schedules right from the beginning of the Rotary
Year. We had District Installation on July 4, District
Rotary Foundation Seminar on August 30, District
Membership Development & Retention Seminar on
September 20, District Vocational Service Seminar on
October 14, the 44th District Conference on November
15 & 16, and Rotaract District Conference on
November 23.

Hepatitis B Immunization Project in China - we had
Gobi March Lite on September 11 to 16, Fundraising
Ball on November 15 combined with Governor’s
Banquet of District Conference, and District
Walkathon on December 14. To commemorate all
events and to support the China project, for the first
time in Rotary history in Hong Kong, we have issued
a set of two Official Stamps and a souvenir cover. This
is a limited issue of stamp and rare collection that all
Rotarians in the district should not miss out.

The members of the hard-working fundraising
subcommittee have created an outstanding figure to
reach our target to help to immunise 100,000 newborn
babies in China this year. The total amount of money
raised from the above programmes was about 2.9
million dollars. Many thanks to our diligent Rotarians
including PP Sophia Chan, PP Kenneth Chow, PP Ho
Lai Chuen, PP Edmond Chan, PP Sally Ho, PP Ada
Cheng, DGS Tony Wong, etc. and million thanks to
all fellow Presidents and Rotarians who helped to
donate the money and gifts, and your time and effort
to make this dream come true.

Visits - 53 clubs in the District have been visited
officially from July to November. A special visit to
Mongolia was made in August, where we had two new
clubs chartered, RC of Niislel with 25 members, and
RC of Zuunmod with 27 members. DG visit to RC of
Beijing (Prov) was made in September and RC of
Shanghai (Prov) in October, right after an official visit
to 6 different Ministries of China in Beijing.

Fellowship and Family activities - an Interact Bazaar
was held in August, District Swimming Gala in
September, Karaoke Contest in October, Golf
Tournament, Mahjong Tournament and Sports &
Family Day in Macao all in November. In December
we had Table Tennis Tournament. I must express my
heartfelt gratitude to all fellow Rotarians of the hosting
clubs and their family members who participated and
supported the events.

RI President Jonathan Majiyagbe declared that
December is the Family Month, for the first time in

the Rotary calendar. I am sure all Rotarians in the
district enjoyed spending time with their families and
fellowship over food and wine in many celebrations.
So, please stay well and be happy together with
everyone in your family. Keep good friendship and
fellowship with every member in the club so that we
can hold the Family of Rotary in good shape and good
harmony.

During these s ix  months,  I  heard words of
compliments, encouragement, suggestions, different
opinions and even criticisms. I think this is normal and
fair. One senior Rotarian once mentioned to me that it
was Benjamin Franklin who said to the effect that our
critics are our true friends because they help us to
identify our weaknesses. Thank to all the Rotarians
who gave me all kinds of words of wisdom, guidelines
and advices.

Scholarship - this Rotary Year 2003-04 is a fruitful
year for the district with scholarship program. In the
beginning of 2003 we received over 40 applications for
different types of scholarship. After undergoing the
selection and interviewing process, by July 2003, we
have selected 6 outstanding applicants for the
Ambassadorial scholarship 2004-05. The applicants
were students in the area of public health, law, and
architecture; each of them was sponsored by individual
Rotary Club in the district.

In August we have also selected another 3 candidates
from Mongolia, one Ambassadorial scholar, one World
Peace scholar 2004-06 and one Cultural scholar. All
these candidates have gone through application
procedure in RI and confirmation with assigned study
institute and hosting Rotary Districts have been sent
to the candidates directly.

As a result, we have 7 Ambassadorial Scholars, 1
Cultural Scholar (6-month) and 1 World Peace Scholar
for the first time a Mongolian student from District
3450 to be awarded after a high competition.

With this regard, I must thank PP Cynthia Lee,
Chairperson of Scholarship subcommittee and all the
committee members who contributed times and efforts
working and supporting the whole process from
reading the applications to interviewing candidates.

Talk of the town - since November the talk of future
leader - District Governor Nominee for 2005-2006 has
been running around the district. On December 5, 2003
our Nominee Committee chaired by PDG Arthur Au
held a meeting and interviewed two candidates and as
a result, Meggy Tseung of RC of Peninsula Sunrise
had been selected by a narrow majority, and nominated
to be the District Governor Nominee for 2005-2006.

However, according to RI Bylaws Article XIII, any
club in the district may also propose a challenging
candidate for governor-nominee. The challenging
candidate must have been duly suggested to the
nominating committee. The name of the challenging
candidate shall be submitted pursuant to a resolution
by the club adopted at a regular meeting. The Club
must file the resolution with the governor by the date
determined by the governor. Such date shall be at least
two weeks after publication of the announcement of
the selection for the governor-nominee by the
nominating committee. The date had been confirmed
to be closed on Monday, December 29, 2003 due to
Christmas Holidays within the time frame.

I am glad that more than one Rotarian is going to offer
service to district. Peter Wan of RC of Tolo Harbour
was supported by several Rotary Clubs by submitting
the Challenging Resolution of which has been reached
my office before the captioned deadline. This is a good
sign to see that there are Rotarians with enthusiasm
longing to devote to Rotary. We do need such Rotarians
who have the hearts, willingness, experiences, and
responsibilities of both the community locally and
internationally.

We respect the final result of the election after proper
procedure to be done by ballot-by-mail from all clubs.
But we also do respect both candidates who have done
their best to show their devotion to Rotary. To both of
them, I do urge them to stay friendship and keep up
the spirit of real Rotarian.

Please share this with me, from My Road to Rotary:
“Friendship was the foundation rock on which Rotary was
built and tolerance is the element which holds it together.”

We always need you to Lend a Hand to offer service
to district.

Jones C. H. Wong,
District Governor.
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�� Alexander Mak

On 3rd December, 2003, I attended the
Rotary Club of Hong Kong South’s Leprosy
Organizing Committee meeting, since PDG
Raymond Wong, the district’s representative
to that meeting, could not make it that evening.
It was a very long meeting, and everyone
present participated to a great extent,
demonstrating very clearly the Rotary spirit
of co-operation, understanding and
commitment in action.  This is a very ambitious
project and involves a lot of their resources
both in terms of manpower and finance.  The
initial phase involves the renovating of several
buildings for the Leprosy Center, and this is
now in progress.  The second phase involves
the getting of sponsorships for the recurrent
funding of the center.  As I understand it, a
very major charitable fund in Hong Kong has
indicated interest in the matter and they are
now still waiting for their final agreement to
provide this funding.  I wish them all the luck
in getting this, since they may need to trim
down on the size of their project should this
funding be not coming.  The third phase
involves the building of certain schools for the
lepers and they need considerable help from
other Rotary clubs for the manpower to carry
out this phase.  I still remember that we
promised to help them when we agreed to take
up this project as a district project, so it is time
that we honor our commitment to lend them
the hands required.

On the 4th, the District Grants Subcommittee
had a meeting in which 12 applications for our
district simplified grants have been approved.
It is apparent that many of our clubs were not
familiar with the conditions in which grants
were given under the Rotary Foundation, let
alone the completion of the application forms,
resulting in a lot of follow up actions by PP
Stephen Lam, the secretary of the District
Grants Committee, who undoubtedly has
done an excellent job in this regard.  As a
consequence, the making of district simplified
grants this year has been a very good training
exercise for our Rotarians, and hopefully, this
experience will help us in getting more
matching grants successfully as well in the
future.

On the 5th, the Nominating Committee for
the 2005-2006 DGN met and selected PP
Meggy Tseung as our DGN by a very narrow
margin. It was the first time that the
Committee had interviews on the two
candidates in which both of them made very
impressive presentations. In fact, some of the
Committee members were so interested in the
points raised by the candidates that they asked
a lot of very tough and soul searching follow
up questions that, at times, the interviews
almost turned into ‘witness questioning
sessions’.  It is interesting to note that both
candidates were adamant to advocating
reforms to our district, one being much more
aggressive than the other.  It is, therefore, just
natural that a challenge was made on the
decision of the Nominating Committee, so that
all the clubs in the district have the final say in
selecting their leader for 2005-2006 and, thus,
on how aggressively they want to pursue
reforms to the district.  Undoubtedly, the
challenge was also partly triggered by the very
narrow margin mentioned above.

So, for the first time in the district’s history, as
I understand it, many of our clubs have cast
doubts on the methodology of our existing
DGN nominating procedure, the extent of
consultations made by the area representatives
to the clubs which elected them, and the extent
of the involvement of the individual clubs in
the election process. Obviously, this has
generated a lot of awareness, and also of course
interest, in the clubs about this subject and
also in the affairs of the district. Whilst all this
sounds very positive and constructive, I do
hope that the candidates, and also their
supporting clubs, do not take the challenge so
personally as to damage the harmony existing
among the Rotarians in the district.  After all,
Rotary means friendship and this philosophy
need to be adhered to and also defended at all
costs.

On the 8th, Rtn Dominic Ko, PP Vincent Ng,
PP Grace Yen and PP Louisa Fong and I had
a lengthy meeting to discuss about the current
issues of our Interact programme, the activities
of our Joint Interact Council, the extent of

support given to them by their sponsoring
Rotary clubs, and what we can do to train our
Interact presidents and their Rotarian
advisors.  Whilst the district should be
congratulated for its impressive development
on this programme over the past five years or
so, it was generally felt that much more can
be achieved, if our Rotary clubs place more
importance on programmes involving the
young generations.  It appears that the
problem lies somewhere with the structure of
our Rotary clubs.  At the moment, there are
directors for the four avenues of service being
represented in the club’s board of directors,
but no independent board representation for
the Rotarian in charge of New Generations.
As a result, the extent of the club’s activities
and, hence the importance placed by the club
on such activities, depends very much on the
director responsible for community service. If
this director is not familiar with the New
Generations nor heavily involved in their
activities, then the scope of development of
their New Geneneration activities could be
somewhat constrained. This is not very
satisfactory, having regard to the fact that
more and more importance is now being
placed by the RI on the New Generations, so
much so that at one time, the RI Board even
considered, as I understand it, to treat the New
Generations as the fifth avenue of service.

The 14th is a memorable day for the district
when we have the Hepatitis B Fund Raising
Walkathon.  It was the best walkathon that I
have attended in my life.  There were almost
2000 people who attended and the atmosphere
was so warm!  Undoubtedly, the organizing
committee, and indeed the staff and pupils of
the Ling Liang Church Kindergarten, had put
in lots and lots of efforts in this exercise.  It
was certainly not an easy task to organize, and
not to say motivate, 300 kindergarten teachers
to pose as angels and other interesting
characters along the route to give the children
participants so much fun!  This should help
to promote a charitable spirit in these
youngsters by the thought that charity can go
together with such fun.  Well done, everyone
who has helped in making this event such a
memorable one by organizing, contributing to
and/or participating in, this event.  Keep this
up and you will make Rotary great!
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Seasons Greeting �� !



Governor Activities �� !
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Hou Kuong Annual Ball
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Fundraising Walkathon
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Rotaract District Conference ~ November 23, 2003
�� !"#$%&!'

The 2003 District Rotaract Conference
was held in the University of Hong Kong
on the 23rd of November from 9:00am
until 5:00pm.  In all, 180 people attended.
Among them, over ten Rotaractors came
from the Rotaract Clubs in Macau.  The
bond between clubs in different areas was
clearly demonstrative during this
conference.

This is my third time representing the
Rotaract Club of Peninsula to join the
Organizing Committee of the District
Rotaract Conference.  I enjoyed working
with the Committee Chairman Max Lam,
fac i l i t a to r  Lu lu  Chung  and  the
representatives from the five hosting
Rotaract Clubs, i.e., Lingnan University,
Channel Islands, Hong Kong Island West,
Victoria and Chung Chi College, Chinese
University of Hong Kong.

The Conference opened by DG Jones
Wong.  The theme for this year is “Lend
A Hand”.  We invited professor Sung Jao
Yiu of the Chinese University of Hong
Kong to be our honorable speaker.
Professor Sung shared his experience with
SARS in the Prince of Wales Hospital,
drew analogies between SARS and the
911 incident in New York.  He told us how
medical people faced such difficult
situations and cope with their frustration
and depression when SARS was still in a
mist.  In the meantime, they had learned
from the tragedies and just like the United
States, Hong Kong was recovering.  We
had learned from the talk that we could
merely seek for survival, we had to ‘lend
our hand’ to other less fortunate ones.

Apart from sharing dist inguished
thoughts and experience, we also
arranged panel discussions where
important Rotary information, past and
future events of the Rotaract clubs and
our district, and many services that
Rotaractors actively involved were
delivered in order to better understand the

“Rotary spirit”. We had learnt that
Rotaract was not just a club; we were a
team that aims to serve the community,
learn from our organized activities as well
as develop our own leadership skills.

After the lunch, all participating members
were divided into groups to play different
games that built up fellowship and taught
us what the real meaning of “Lend A
Hand” was.  Meanwhile District Rotaract
Chairman Parry Poon and the Rotaract
Advisor’s were sharing their experience
and ideas on better handling Rotaract
program.  Being a Rotaractor, we had to
strive to continually work hard, contribute
more to the community as we upgraded
ourselves.

In the late afternoon, the Rotaract club of
Kingspark Hong Kong, Rotaract club of
Macau, Rotaract club of New Territories,
Rotaract club of Victoria and Rotaract
club of Kwai Chung were invited to share
with us their successful projects in the past
year.  These outstanding projects reflected
their innovative ideas and hard work.
They also demonstrated to us the spirit of
‘Lend A Hand’.

The last part of this conference discussed
to make revisions to the Standard
Rotaract Club Constitution and By-laws,
where several members brought forth the
age issue of a Rotaractor.  It was
unanimously resolved that to propose to
the RI Board of Directors that the
maximum ago of a Rotaractor should
increase from 30 to 35.

The conference ended at 5:00p.m. after the
closing remarks delivered by DG Jones
Wong, DRC Parry Poon, DRR Ruby
Shek and Conference Chairman Max
Lam.  The conference was a success.  The
teamwork and spirit from both the
university and community-based Rotaract
clubs should be complimented.
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RI President, UNESCO Chief Address
District Governors in Joint Letter

RI President Jonathan Majiyagbe and United

Nations Educational, Scientific, and Cultural

Organization (UNESCO) Director-General

Koichiro Matsuura have co-signed a letter

encouraging Rotary district governors to work

together with the UN agency in promoting world

peace and understanding.

“UNESCO and Rotary International share the

goal of creating projects and programs in

collaboration with other organizations

(governmental, non-governmental, and civic

organizations) that help build goodwill and peace

throughout the world,” the two leaders say in

their two-page joint letter.  “Working with

UNESCO, Rotary clubs can expand their

impact by initiating new projects to promote

peace and goodwill in communities worldwide.”

The letter encourage club and district leaders to

collaborate with the National Commission for

UNESCO in their countries to develop projects

i n  e d u c a t i o n ,  s c i e n c e ,  c u l t u r e ,  a n d

communication.  Functioning as a worldwide

network, the 190 national commissions for

UNESCO coordinate outreach to civil society

groups.

Centennial �� !

In addition to organizing their own activities and

helping to implement those of UNESCO, the

national commissions serve as a special resource

for disseminating information and best practices

in program support and evaluation - often

through the publication of books and documents

in national languages.

“Rotary International’s relationship with

UNESCO dates back to a 1943 London Rotary

Conference to promote international and

educational exchanges,” the letter explains.

“Attended by ministers of education and

observers from around the world and chaired

by a past president of RI, the Conference was

an impetus to the establishment of UNESCO in

1946.  Today, RI maintains operational relations

with UNESCO.”

A copy of the signed letter is available on the RI

Web site at www.rotary.org/aboutrotary/

international.html.

More details about the national commissions for

UNESCO can be found online at www.unesco.

org/ncp/natcom.
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Rotary International has designated several
months to emphasize the importance of each topic
throughout the Rotary year, such as January -
Awareness  Month ;  February  -  Wor ld
Understanding month; April - Magazine Month;
July - Literacy Month; August - Membership and
Extension Month; September - New Generations
Month; October - Vocational Service Month;
November - Foundation Month and December
Family Month.

Stepping into January, I wish to concentrate on
“Awareness”. The range seems very wide that we
should be aware of things about Rotary. The first
few common items should be top priority in
Rotary administration, viz.,

1. Pay club, district and RI dues;
2. Renew Rotary Membership cards;
3. Notify RI about your club’s elected officers

for the ensuing year, such as the President and
the Secretary with full names andaddresses;

4. Make a half yearly survey about club’s
projects, especially Centennial project and
membership drive;

5. Up date your club’s Constitution and By-Laws
in case you have not yet done so;

6. The Manual of Procedure and the Official
Directory should be ready at any time;

7. The RI board encourage Rotary clubs to
highlight the “Declaration of Rotarians in

Business and Professions” by including in
their weekly bulletin, distributing it at
induction ceremony, posting it in prominent
places and reading it at meetings regularly.
(This certificate can be obtained from the writer).

8. The RI board also discontinued the Disaster
Relief activities, effective from lst January
2003. Rotarians are encouraged to work
through experienced international relief
agencies.

9. The RI board noted that the Anaheim
International Institute has been attracting
fewer and fewer registrants and lacks the
Internationality of the International Institute
held annually in conjunction  with the RI
Convention, hence such meeting will be
discontinued beginning 2003-2004;

10.The coming RI Convention will be held in
Osaka, Japan from 23rd to 26th May 2004
while the Centennial RI Convention will be
held at Chicago, USA from 19th to 22nd June
2005;

11.The Hong Kong bidding for the RI
Convention for 2009 has been lost to Korea;

12.During the Singapore Zone Institute held in
November 2003, the following motto has been
declared - “Every Rotarian Every Year”,
which means every Rotarian is expected to
contribute US$100 each year to the Rotary
Foundation.

January
�=Rotary Awareness Month

By PDG Peter Hall
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District Activities �� !

It was such a wonderful Sunday at the
scenic Victoria Peak Hong Kong where
more than 2,800 participants wearing
Rotary caps, Santa hats or reindeer hats
exercised our Rotary Theme 2003-2004
“Lend A Hand”. With the full efforts,
dedicated participations and generous
sponsorship from Rotarians, Rotaractors
and Interactors , their friends and relatives,
teachers, parents and kids from HK Ling
Liang Church Kindergarten, we had
successfully raised up to HKD2M from this
District Fundraising Walkathon for
Hepatitis B Immunization Project In China.

The fundraising walkathon was jointly
organized with HK Ling Liang Church
Kindergarten and co-organised by eight
Rotary Clubs such as Rotary Club of
Bayview Sunshine HK, Rotary Club of
Channel Islands, Rotary Clubs of Happy
Valley, Rotary Club of Hong Kong
Bayview, Rotary Club of  Kowloon
Northwest, Rotary Club of Shatin, Rotary
Club of Tolo Harbour and Rotary Club of
Tsuen Wan, with the support from all
Rotarians, Rotaractors and Interactors of
District 3450 and HK Ling Liang Church
Kindergarten Alumni Association.

The participants in this three- mile walk for
Hepatitis B immunization included 600
children under the age of 6 and their
parents, 300 children at the age of 14 to 18,
Rotarians, Rotaractors, Interactors, friends
and relatives, teachers, government officials,
religious leaders, television artists and
members of the media. Backed by Ling
Liang Kindergarten Alumni Orchestra, we
sang together the Rotary and Kindergarten
songs to initiate the opening ceremony at
the Open Plaza of Peak Galleria in the
beautiful sunny afternoon on Sunday 14
Dec., 2003.

“ Our District 3450 has extended its
humanitarian and social services in
Mainland China. Last year, we committed
to work together with the Ministry of
Health in China to vaccinate one million
new born babies against Hepatitis B in ten
years time”, said District Governor Jones
Wong at the opening ceremony.” Hepatitis
B is highly endemic and over one third of
the world’s carrier is in China now.”

“This walkathon enables us to teach our
children and kids from kindergarten to help
and serve those in need “ said Sophia Chan,
headmaster of HK Ling Liang Church

District 3450 Fundraising Walkathon For Hepatitis B=Immunization Project on
December 14, 2003 raised HKD2M to help the new born babies in China

Kindergarten and Chairman of District
Fundraising Committee.  “Let all the
children from our Kindergarten share their
love with their parents to the new born
babies in the poor area of China.”

Followed by the lively “Chic Dance”
performed by the kids of HK Ling Liang
Church Kindergarten which aroused all
participants to dance on spots and the
popular “Hip Hop Dance” performed by the
Interactors of District 3450 which attracted
even the passengers at the Peak asking for
the details of donations for this meaningful
walkathon. Two television artists Miss Miu
Siu Wai and Mr.Yuen Siu Cheung had
cheered us up with a passionate speech and
exciting imitate “Chic Dance” before
District Governor Jones Wong and all VIPs
who included the honorable guest Mr.
Wang Rudeng, Assistant Director and
Director General of HK Island Sub-office
of Liaison Office of the Central People’s
Government HKSAR, officiated the walk.

“ We are so glad to be here with you all and
to see such a mega fundraising event with
fun and fund from the Rotary to help the
needy. We are also very impressed to see so
many participants and the huge fund that
Rotary has raised” said Miu Siu Wai, the
television artist of TVB.

Over 150 volunteers who came from the
hard working staff members of HK Ling
Liang Church Kindergarten together with
the energetic Rotaractors and Interactors of
District 3450 distributed toys, accessories,
drinks and other donated souvenirs at ten
checking points during the walk. The
children had a very good time to participate
the games at each checking points and they
were so happy and surprised to meet a group
of charming little angels, Santa Claus and
shepherds to welcome them.

The fundraising walkathon not only was fun
and raised fund but also involved every
member of the clubs and raised awareness
in the community. We fully demonstrated
our Rotary spirit and team work by joining
our hands to make a difference for the lives
of people in the other parts of the world.
We had aroused over 2,800 participants to
“Lend A Hand” and implemented the Four
Task Force of this Rotary year: We
motivated family of Rotary to participate,
we educated our children to help and serve,
we had health concern to Hepatitis B and
had raised funds to alleviate poverty.

8
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R.I Board October Action

Highlights of Actions Taken by the Board of Directors of
Rotary International

The second meeting of the RI Board of Directors in 2003-04
was held at Rotary World Headquarters in Evanston, Illinois,
USA, from 29 September to 3 October 2003.  At this meeting,
the Board reviewed reports from 13 committees and recorded
117 decisions.

October 2003 Board Meeting

Administration

The Board expanded its policy governing the use of the Rotary
Marks by RI officers and other Rotary senior leaders,
incoming, current, and past officers of RI and those Rotarians
appointed by the president or the Board to serve in various
capacities may use the Rotary Marks in printed or electronic
publications associated with their role as an RI leader.
However, they cannot use the Rotary Marks in conjunction
with the trademarks or on the letterhead of any other
organization, or for any commercial purpose.  When using
the Rotary Marks on a website developed in relation to their
Rotary leadership role, such individuals must ensure that the
website clearly indicates that it is not under RI’s control.

Membership and Extension

To support membership development and retention, the Board
encourages
* district governors to organize clubs that appeal to New

Generations members and to appoint New Generations sub-
committees;

* governors-elect to give greater emphasis to membership
development discussion when planning PETS;

* district Rotary Foundation alumni chairs to pursue alumni
as prospective members;

* clubs to devote one meeting to the discussion of membership
development and retention issues during August
(Membership Month).

Retired persons inducted into active membership in a Rotary
club shall use their former profession as their classification,
but this will not be counted towards the club’s limit of
members in a single classification.  Club classification rosters
shall not include retired Rotarians.

International Meetings

At its May 2003 meeting, due to budgetary constraints, the
Board agreed not to fund 2004 pre-convention meetings for
Youth Exchange officers, RYLA, and Rotaract.  Noting that
local Rotarians are keen to arrange an official Youth Exchange
officers meeting prior to the 2004 (Osaka) Convention, the
Board agreed that a local committee may organize such an
event at no cost to RI and without RI involvement.  The Board
also agreed that official RYLA and Rotaract workshops will
be held in conjunction with the Osaka Convention.

The Board accepted the proposal of the 2005 Chicago Host
Organization (Districts 6420, 6440, 6450, 6460, and 6540)
to hold the 2005 (Chicago) Convention on 18-22 June 2005.
A convention registration rebate is available to all Rotary
districts that register more Rotarians, spouses, and guests
(over 18) prior to 31 March 2005 than 2% of the Rotarians in
the district.  Districts that achieve this goal will receive a
rebate after the convention.

Finance

Observing that a significant number of clubs consistently fail
to pay their RI per capita dues in a timely manner, the Board
modified the collection cycle for clubs with financial
obligations to RI:
* Clubs with financial obligations will no longer have ‘services

suspended’ prior to being terminated;
* The Board will terminate clubs with financial obligations

after 180 days, rather than 270 days;
* Terminated clubs seeking reinstatement will be required to

pay a reinstatement fees of US$10 per member;
* After 270 days of indebtedness to RI, a club seeking

reinstatement will be required to pay a charter fee as a newly
admitted club.

The new collection cycle will go into effect with 1 July 2004
RI per capita dues.

District governors may now use a portion of their estimated
allocations to cover expenses associated with mandatory
duties performed during the five-month period prior to their
taking office.
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Sports Report
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Sports ��

The Sports and Recreations of this Rotary year began with

Swimming Gala and Karaoke Contest in September and October

respectively.

November continues to be a busy month for Sports and

Recreation events.  On Wednesday 19 November 2003, Rotary

Club of Channel Islands hosted the District Golf Tournament

at the Hong Kong Golf Cub, Fanling.  Altogether there were 81

keen golfers including friends of Rotarians.  The whole event

was well organized under the leadership of Rotarian Herman

Ho, Chairman of Organizing Committee and with assistance

from President Sam Sio and members of Rotary Club of Channel.

On Saturday 29 November 2003, Mahjong Tournament was

hosted by Rotary Club of Hong Kong Northwest in the

Craigengower Cricket Club.  There were altogether 52 players

from different clubs.  After the first round, 16 players entered

into the final.  Players with most clips became the champion,

1st, 2nd and 3rd runners up.  Prizes presentation was given out

to the winners during the dinner in the evening.  Once again

thanks to the great effort put in by the members of the Rotary

Club of Hong Kong Northwest in particularly Rotarian Anthony

Lam under the leadership of PP Patrick Chau, Chairman of

Organizing Committee.

The last event for the month of November 2003, the Macau

Family Sports Day was hosted by the Rotary club of Hou Koung

on Sunday 30 November 2003 at Macau Canidrome Club.  A

group of at least 30 Rotarians from Hong Kong led by District

Governor Jones Wong participated the Opening Ceremony and

different sports programme.  A full report on this event will be

available in the next month’s newsletter.  President Gwennie

Tam and IPP Paul Iec, District Sports and Recreation Chairman

(Macau) were deeply appreciated by all participants for their

tremendous efforts in organizing this successful event.  Visiting

Rotarians enjoyed a wonderful fellowship dinner hosted by the

clubs in Macau before returning to Hong Kong.

Ada Cheng

District Sports and Recreation Committee Chairman

Table Tennis Results ~ December 07, 2003
�� !"

Karaoka Results ~ October 08, 2003
�� lh�� !"

Champion: Mahmood Rumjahn (Admiralty)

1st Runner up: Dirk Basson (Hou Kuong)

2nd Runner up: Anna Lam Kit Ieng (Macao Central)

KOWLOON WEST
NEW TERRITORIES
HONGKONG HARBOUR
TAI PO

TOLO HARBOUR
HONGKONG SUNRISE
KOWLOON WEST
CAUSEWAY BAY

NEW TERRITORIES
HAPPY VALLEY
SHATIN

HONGKONG NORTH
NEW TERRITORIES
KOWLOON WEST

WALLANCE CHAN
TANK KAM TIM
SUNNY WONG
TIMOTHY CHAN

ANGEL LUI
TANG WAI YI
WENDY LEE

PAUL YIN
EDWIN TSANG
PAUL NG

TEAM:
CHAMPION
1ST RUNNERS-UP
2ND RUNNERS-UP

MEN�S SINGLE:
CHAMPION
1ST RUNNERS-UP
2ND RUNNERS-UP

LADIES� SINGLE
CHAMPION
1ST RUNNERS-UP
2ND RUNNERS-UP

SENIORS� SINGLE
CHAMPION
1ST RUNNERS-UP
2ND RUNNERS-UP
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Macau Family Sports Day
November 30, 2003
�� !"#$
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Remarks ���

District Events
�� !"#
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 30-31 / 01 / 2004

RYLA

�� !"#$%&

High Islands Camp

 31 / 03 / 2004

Application Closing for

Presidential Citation
�� !"#$%&#

25 / 04 / 2004

Rotaract District Assembly

�� !"#$%&

         2 / 2004
Badminton Tournament
�����

Host Club: Rotary Club of Hong Kong

�� !"#$% 

   4 / 2004
Bowling Tournament
�� !"

Host Club: Rotary Club of Kwai Chung

�� !"#$% 

   5 / 2004
Basketball Tournament
�� !

Host Club: Rotary Club of Kowloon Northeast

�� !"#$%&' 

       5 / 2004
Soccer Tournament
�� !

Host Club: Rotary Club of Causeway Bay

�� !"#$%& 

       2.3 / 2004
Tennis Tournament
�� !

Host Club: Rotary Club of Kowloon Northeast

�� !"#$%&' 

District Sports Events
�� !"#$%

         4 / 2004
Bridge Tournament
�� !

Host Club: Rotary Club of Tolo Harbour

�� !"#$%& 

      11 / 1 / 2004
Family Sports Day (District)
�� !"#$

Siu Sai Wan Sports Ground
�� !"#

Host Club: Rotary Club of Tolo Harbour
�� !"#$%& 

    03 / 04 / 2004

Presidents-Elect Training Seminar

���� �� !"

   13 / 03 / 2004

District Team Training Seminar

�� !"#���

17 / 01 / 2004

Interact District Conference

�� !"#$!%

Wah Yan College, Kowloon
�� !"#

Start now to spruce up your web site for the 2003-04
Best Club Web Site Contest. The nomination period
will open on March 1st 2004 and will close on March
31st. The winner will be announced at the District
Fellowship and Recognition Party on June 8th 2004

The 2001-02 winner was The Rotary Club of
Kowloon Golden Mile. www.rckgm.org

Websites will be judged on the following criteria:

1. DESIGN
- Is the design visually attractive, compelling and

original?
- Does the site display the Rotary emblem?

2. NAVIGATION
- Is the site easy to navigate?
- Is club information (meeting times, locations,

contacts etc) readily available?
- Does the site display links to other relevant Rotary

websites (District 3450, RI, RI President etc)

3. CONTENT
- Does the site contain relevant club and Rotary

content?
- How often is the site updated?
- Does the site content further the object of Rotary?
- Is the content entertaining and original?

�� !"#$%&'()*+,-./#$0

�� !"#$ OMMQ� P� N�� P� PN��

�� !"OMMQ�S�U�� !"#$%&'

�� !

OMMNJOMMO�� !"#$%&'()*+,

��

�� !"#$%&'(�

��=��

G �� !"#$%&'()*+

G �� !"#$%

��=��

G �� !"#

G �� !"#$%&'()*+,-./01

G ��� !"#$%&'(=E�PQRM�� !

�� ��!"#$F

��=��

G �� !"#$%&

G �� !"#$

G �� !"# 

2003-2004
Best Club Web Site Contest

OMMPJMQ��

�� !"#



� QQ� �� sçäìãÉ=QQ fëëìÉT

OMMQ � N � g~åì~êó=OMMQ Attendance ��

Membership Attendance Report November 2003
2 0 0 3 � 11�� !"#�
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